Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, September 10, 2012
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, September 10, 2012 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Kelly Allen, and Ashley Warren

Council Members Absent: Jeff Fogleman
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Hamilton, Attorney Charlie Davis
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Mayor Boggs presented Police Chief Neal Dickens with a 25 year service award. Chief Dickens has steadily risen through the ranks during his 25 years here and the Mayor expressed his sincere gratitude for his dedicated service to the Town. 
Public Hearings
7:02 pm

The Town Council held a public hearing to receive public comment regarding application for a CDBG 2012 Catalyst Grant.

Manage Earp briefly explained to the Council that staff has been made aware of a new grant program for through the Department of Commerce NC Catalyst ProgramCDBG program. This new grant allow for Town infrastructure upgrades as well as community upgrades. If applied for and awarded, it is possible for the Town to receive up to $500,000 in no-match grant funding. 

The Mayor opened the public hearing and no members of the public chose to speak. The Mayor then closed the public hearing.
Consent Agenda

7:04 pm
The Council reviewed the previous meeting minutes from the August 6, 2012 Council Meeting and Budget Ordinance Amendments 2013-1, 2013-2, and 2013-3. 
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 4-0.
New Business

7:08 pm
The Town Council discussed a funding request from the Alamance County Transportation Authority.
Mr. Williams with the Alamance County Transportation Authority presented the Council with a funding request from his organization. He requested $1,200 for the purpose of offsetting the increasing expenses associated with general public trips. Addressing questions from the Council, Mr. Williams acknowledged that the general public trip price for consumers had been raised $2 per trip and that the data provided on Haw River resident usage is based on the Haw River zip code and not on the actual town limits. 
After discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the onetime $1,200 funding request by ACTA to be paid for out of Fund Balance. Motion carried 4-0.
7:17 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered for approval a resolution concerning a Memorandum of Understanding for Transportation Planning between the BGMPA and Orange County.

Manager Earp presented the Council with a resolution concerning a memorandum of understanding for transportation planning between the BGMPA and Orange County. This resolution would put in writing the intention of the BGMPA and Orange County to work together in the future transportation planning with the eventual goal of having continuous transportation from Greensboro to Raleigh and Chapel Hill.
After brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the resolution concerning a Memorandum of Understanding for Transportation Planning between the BGMPA and Orange County. Motion carried 4-0.
7:21 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered a resolution supporting an amendment of the Alamance County Solid Waste Management Plan to include an abandoned manufactured home program. 

Jason Martin with Alamance County presented the Council with a resolution in support of an amendment to the Alamance County Solid Waste Management Plan. The amendment would add an abandoned manufactured home program to the current plan. Alamance County is planning to apply for some grant funding that would facilitate this proposed program, but need the support of all the municipalities in Alamance County before they can proceed. The proposed program would help to minimize the expense to owners for recycling/disposition of abandoned manufactured homes. 
After discussing, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the resolution supporting an amendment to the Alamance County Solid Waste Management Plan for an abandoned manufactured home program. Motion carried 4-0.
7:27 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered responses to a RFP for Technical Service Agreements regarding application preparation for a 2012 CDBG Catalyst Grant.
Manager Earp spoke to the Council about his informal RFP for Technical Service Agreements regarding application preparation for a 2012 CDBG Catalyst Grant. Due to the fact that the application is due in October, if the Council chooses to proceed with application, they need to be informed in order to choose a firm to prepare the application. Mr. Earp received only one response and it was from Quick Solutions. 

Quick Solution is the company that responded and they also included a proposed written agreement outlining the services that can be provided. Manager Earp informed Council that he had met with Johnnie Quick with Quick Solutions and they did some onsite work in Town to identify areas that can benefit from this grant. 

Mr. Earp introduced Mr. Quick to the Council. Mr. Quick recently retired as a 30 year CDBG employee and started his consulting firm. Johnnie Quick spoke to the Council and outlined his fee of $3,500 and what services he can provide. He also outlined his recommendation for the top three areas to address with Catalyst Grant funding: Pine Street Area, First Street Area, and West Main Street. Mr. Quick briefly outlined the purposes of the grant and how he thinks the Town can benefit. Additionally, he brought up the fact that while no match is required, the chances of receiving a grant award can be increased by volunteering a grant match. 
After considerable discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to allow Town staff to apply for the 2012 CDBG Catalyst Grant. Motion Carried 4-0. Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the agreement with Quick Solutions LLC for the preparation of the Town’s application for the 2012 CDBG Catalyst Grant. Motion Carried 4-0. Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve using up to the $19,000 currently budgeted for pump replacement as a grant match in order to improve the Town’s chances of being awarded the 2012 CDBG Catalyst Grant. Motion carried 4-0.

7:51 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered contractor bids for the Lang Street Sidewalk Project. 
Councilmember Warren recused herself.
Engineer Mark Averette of Alley Williams Carmen & King spoke to the Council regarding the recent bid for construction of the Lang Street sidewalks. Out of six contractors contacted, three responded with bids. These bids ranged from $64,528 to $115,710. C&J Utilities submitted the low bid at $64,528. 
Manager Earp also informed the Council that the original engineering expense estimate was short by approximated $8,500. He asked that the Council consider appropriating additional funding to cover this shortage. 

After discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to appropriate $8,500 of Powell Bill funds to the sidewalk project. Motion carried 3-0.

Councilmember Lovette then made a motion to award the bid for the construction of the Lang Street sidewalks to C&J Utilities. Motion carried 3-0.

7:57 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered a request from the owner of the property located at 418 Boundary Street regarding relocation of water meter and tap.
Manager Earp presented the Council with a request from the owner of the home at 418 Boundary Street to waive tap fees. The property at 418 used to be part of a larger parcel of land with multiple homes on it. Over the years, the larger parcel of land was divided and as a result, the water line for 418 Boundary runs through a neighboring property. Two months ago, 418 Boundary developed a water leak and neighboring property owner refused access to the water line for repair. Left with no other option, 418 Boundary requested that the Town install a new tap and the owner connected a new water line. 418 Boundary is requesting that the Council consider waiving the tap fees ($450) and allow an adjustment for sewer for two months instead of the standard 1month because of the unique nature of this problem. 
After discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to waive the $450 tap fee and allow for two months of sewer adjustment for the leak at 418 Boundary Street. Motion carried 4-0.
8:04 pm
The mayor adjourned the meeting for a 5 minute recess.
8:09 pm

The mayor reconvened the Town Council meeting. 
8:09 pm
The Town Council reviewed and considered a resolution in support of the one quarter-cent sales and use tax increase referendum and issuance of a bond for a technology center at ACC referendum. 
Manager Earp presented the council with a resolution from Alamance County to inform citizens of how the County Commissioners intend to use a ¼ cent sales tax rate increase. 

After considerable discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to take no action on the resolution from Alamance County pertaining to the proposed ¼ cent sales tax rate increase. Motion carried 4-0.
8:20 pm 
The Town Council reviewed and considered a reappointment of Jimmy Lemons to the planning and zoning board. 
Mr. Lemons’ 3 year term on the Planning & Zoning Board has expired and he has expressed an interest in committing to another term if the Council would like his service. 
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to reappoint Jimmy Lemons to another 3 year term on the Planning & Zoning Board. Motion carried 4-0.
8:21 pm
Manager’s Update

· The annual bridge inspection has been completed and the bridge passed with no findings. 

· The NCLM Annual Conference is in Charlotte from 10/21 – 10/23.

· Manager Earp presented the Council with a draft outlining a proposed Community Cleanup Program. It was the consensus of the Council to proceed with implementation of this program. 

· Dawn McPherson of the NC Department of Transportation has informed the town that the speed limit on the bypass will be changed from 45 mph to 50 mph. 

· The Town owns a stockpile of parts for the old pump station that is no longer in operation. Manager Earp has received an offer from a parts dealer in Greensboro for $1,500 for the parts. The Mayor asked Manager Earp to solicit more offers. 
· Two new restaurants will be coming to Haw River in the coming months. 

· Cone Mills is going to the P&Z Board this month to request conditional zoning in order to proceed with their rehabilitation project.

There being no further business of the council, Mayor Boggs asked for a motion to adjourn.

8:45 pm
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 4-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor Boggs

Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk




